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OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal an administrative law

judge’s opinion filed September 20, 2017.  The

administrative law judge found that the statute of

limitations did not bar the claim and that the claimant

proved she was entitled to additional medical treatment.

The administrative law judge directed the respondents to

accept a 20% permanent impairment rating or request an

independent medical examination.  After reviewing the

entire record de novo, the Full Commission finds that
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the claimant proved she was entitled to at least one

additional visit with Dr. Assaf.  The Full Commission

finds that the statute of limitations does not bar the

claim for additional medical treatment.  We find that

the claimant proved she was entitled to permanent

anatomical impairment in the amount of 2%.    

I.  HISTORY

The testimony of Arneil Mosley, now age 57,

indicated that she became employed with the respondents

in about 2011.  The parties stipulated that the

employee-employer-carrier relationship existed on

August 26, 2011.  An administrative law judge examined

the pro se claimant:

Q.  Just briefly tell us what happened to
cause your injury.

A.  The tray cover lid that covers the money -
I’m a dealer on the table - it was set on the
side of the leg....I’m dealing, and all of a
sudden, I get a big clash on my foot, and
that’s what happened, and they sent me to the
emergency.

Q.  Okay.  So the tray fell on your foot?

A.  Yes, sir.  And when it fell on my foot,
the pain shot down to the last two toes and up
half of my lower limb, leg.  

The respondents contended that they “accepted the

right foot injury sustained on or about August 26,
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2011.”  According to the record, Dr. Alan J. Kraus

indicated on October 7, 2014 that he had evaluated “1. 

Reflex sympathetic dystrophy of the lower limb.”  Dr.

Kraus reported on October 7, 2014, “I saw Ms. Mosley in

the office today.  I agree with Dr. Nadel that she

probably has a persistent post-traumatic neuralgia, but

I am concerned that she may have a sympathetically

mediated pain syndrome (RSD).  I would like to do a

right lumbar sympathetic block.  This should help

diagnostically as well as therapeutically.  If she does

not improve with the sympathetic block the only other

thing I would recommend is getting a three phase bone

scan.  At that point I believe she would be at MMI.  Dr.

Nadel will be able to give a rating.”  

Dr. Kraus performed a procedure on October 10,

2014: “1.  Right L5 sympathetic block with fluro.”  The

post-operative diagnosis was “Possible sympathetic pain

syndrome, right foot.”  Dr. Kraus reported on

November 5, 2014, “Followup after lumbar sympathetic

block.  100% pain relief for 24 hours.  Pain then

returned and is now back to baseline.  She has burning

pain in her right lateral calf, lateral ankle, and top

and side of her foot.  Additionally, she is now



MOSLEY - G502928 4

complaining of cramping in her calf and her toes are

‘drawing up’ since she had the block.  I reviewed her

bone scan with her.  It reports uptake in the dorsal

aspect of her right mid foot and MTP joint right great

toe.  Findings are atypical for RSD.  Radiologist

recommended MRI of foot to further evaluate.  She has

tried gabapentin but had side effects and stopped taking

it.”  

Dr. Kraus performed a “Right L4 sympathetic block”

on November 19, 2014.  The post-operative diagnosis was

“Complex regional pain syndrome, right foot.”  The

claimant followed up with Dr. Kraus on December 15,

2014: “She has now had two lumbar sympathetic blocks,

neither of which helped.  She has tried a neuropathic

cream that did not help.  Dr. Nadel has tried her on

anticonvulsants and she is also taking pain pills

periodically....Her complaints include burning aching

pain on the top of her right foot and she has cramping

and burning in her right calf.”  Dr. Kraus noted on

January 26, 2015, “The patient will undergo a surgical

procedure Wednesday, January 28, 2015.”

Dr. Alan M. Nadel reported on February 9, 2015:

Arneil Mosley is back in the office in follow-
up and still having some discomfort and pain
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in her foot.  She is working and working full
time.  She said she cannot take any analgesic
medications when she worked because it makes
her less efficient but she does take an over-
the-counter Ibuprofen which seems to help. 
When she is at home and has discomfort, she
will take a Lortab or similar drug and finds
that she gets decent relief with the
discomfort.  It is on the dorsal aspect of her
foot sometimes up to her mid-shin.  She did
have a sympathetic nerve stimulator inserted
which if anything caused her more problems and
more discomfort in the foot.  This was removed
a week ago.  She has had blocks which have
only helped minimally....

EXAMINATION: On examination today, she has
normal sensation to pin prick and touch but a
slight increase in discomfort if I palpate the
extensor digiti brevis region of the right
foot with any pressure.  She has normal
temperature of the foot.  It is not swollen
and there is no discoloration.  

ASSESSMENT: All in all, we are still dealing
with subjective symptoms and I was willing to
give her Lortab 5.0 mg.  I have given her #20
which she said should last her at least six
weeks since she doesn’t take it every day and
only takes ½ pill.  She also complained of
pain which is her main subjective complaint
and that has been ongoing.  

PLAN: I really see no reason she can’t
continue working as she has been.  I do feel
she has reached maximum medical improvement
and will probably continue to require
medication both over-the-counter and the
occasional Lortab which she will be getting in
West Memphis at Walmart.  I have talked to her
about refills which will have to come through
me.  

She scored a total of 84 out of 150 on a pain
scale which is all subjective.  This would
give her an impairment rating of moderate pain
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related impairment of 1% whole person
impairment.  

The respondents stipulated that they accepted and

paid a 2% permanent impairment rating which was assigned

on February 25, 2015.  The claimant agreed at hearing

that the respondents eventually paid anatomical

impairment in the amount of 2%.     

Dr. Jovie N. Bridgewater reported on April 24,

2015:

Patient words: Ms. Mosley is here today for a
one time IME (Independent Medical
Exam/Evaluation) of right foot pain.  Her pain
began due to a work related incident on August
26th, 2011.  She was dealing when a money tray
fell, striking and injuring her right foot
with chronic sharp, throbbing burning foot
pain radiating into her lateral 3 toes of her
right foot and into the anterior-lateral
aspect of her lower right leg all associated
with numbness, tingling and tenderness touch
in the affected area.  Patient was taken to
Crittenden Hospital E.D. West Memphis,
Arkansas X-rays taken which were negative at
the time and treatment was subsequently
initiated.  Patient initial diagnosis was,
Right foot contusion and Right foot pain.  Dr.
Krauss (sic) thought the patient has right
foot or right lower extremity Complex Regional
Pain Syndrome or possibly Reflex Sympathetic
Dystrophy.  Dr. Nadel noted that the patient
may have a superficial peroneal nerve and or
sural nerve neuralgia.  Patient’s symptoms of
pain were treated by Dr. Roy Denton from 2011
to 2013 with pain medications, NSAIDS and oral
steroids.  In 2013 patient began consultation
with Dr. Nadel a neurologist who prescribed
gabapentin which cause (sic) the patient to be
disoriented and the disorientation stopped
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stop when she stop (sic) taking the
gabapentin.  The patient was then prescribed
lyrica.  Patient was referred to a pain
specialist Dr. Krauss (sic) whom did several
injections and placement of a temporary dorsal
column stimulator which patient says once it
was taken out the pain the pain was worse.

Dr. Bridgewater stated on April 27, 2015, “Patient

most likely has a neuralgia of her right peroneal and/or

sural nerve due to trauma to her right [foot] on

8/26/2011.  This has probably caused symptoms of Complex

regional pain sydrome (sic).  Patient has had treatment

with narcotic pain medications, steroids, NSAIDS,

injections and a spinal cord stimulator.  Patient is

currently taking hydrocodone and is suppose (sic) to

lyrica which are both reasonable therapeautic (sic)

options.  The patient has most likely reached maximum

medical improvement.  The patient’s condition is

permanent and will most likely need chronic pain

managment (sic) services.  The patient has difficulty

with bearing her own weight in the standing and sitting

position for extended periods of time.  In my estimation

the patient has a disability resulting in a limitation

of weight bearing to approximately half time sitting and

half time standing le (sic) the pain is less for a

period of time after the patient changes position as it
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applies to work.  Patient has a approxomately (sic) 20%

disability.”  

Dr. Bridgewater reported on June 26, 2015:

This is an addendum note to 4-24-2015.
As to the questions raised as to how I
determined the approximate 20% disability
rating in regards to Ms. Arnell Mosley.  As
stated in my estimation, other patients that
have been treated with this type of injury may
continue to have chronic pain associated with
a permanent disability.  The 20% of the
disability was meant that she may continue to
suffer and have chronic pain therefore
limiting the use of her entire right foot at
100% of the time due to complex regional pain
syndrome of her right foot.  The limited motor
function, continued weakness and sensory
deficits contributes (sic) to the problem
associated with this injury.  As stated her
job requires her to constantly bear her weight
and this contributes to her pain.  The
diagnosis of Complex Regional Pain Syndrome
made by Dr. Krauss (sic) and Superficial
Peroneal Nerve Neuralgia by Dr. Nadel both
contribute to the patients (sic) disability.  
The patient’s 20% disability assessment
attributable to the injury in August of 2011,
was derived from reading the patients past
medical records, interview with the patient,
physical examination of the patient and
reference guide i.e. Guide to the Evaluation
of Permanent Impairment, Sixth Edition (pages
538-541) Complex Regional Pain Syndrome (LEI).

The claimant signed a Form AR-C, Claim For

Compensation, on January 22, 2016.  The claimant wrote

on the Form AR-C that the date of injury was August 26,

2011.  The claimant wrote that a glass and metal tray

had fallen on her foot.  The claimant contended that she
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was entitled to additional benefits, including

additional temporary total and temporary partial

disability, additional permanent partial, additional

medical expenses, and rehabilitation.  However, the

claimant did not file her Form AR-C with the Commission

on January 22, 2016.

The claimant returned to Dr. Nadel on June 17,

2016:

Arneil Mosley is back in the office and not
doing well.  She is still experiencing
discomfort in her left foot.  She said that
toward the end of the work week, it really
gives her a lot more trouble.  She has to sit
and cross her legs sometimes.  In the early
part of the week after she has been off the
weekend and works Monday or Tuesday, she is
fine but then as time wears on, she has more
discomfort.  She did see another pain doctor
who noticed that she had some discoloration in
the foot but I don’t see that today.  She has
continued to have the discomfort.  I have not
seen her, however, in almost 16 months.  She
has been taking Lortab intermittently for the
pain and working full time otherwise but comes
in for further evaluation.  When I gave her a
rating a while back, it was a 1% rating
primarily related to no objective signs and a
subjective pain profile at that time. 
Supposedly, her pain doctor gave her a 20%
rating but I do not have that record with that
information.

EXAMINATION: On examination today, she has
normal strength and normal muscle tone.  The
temperature and color of the foot is normal. 
She has normal sensation to pin prick. 
Reflexes are symmetrical.  
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ASSESSMENT: Again, I am still not finding
anything objective on this woman’s exam.  I
feel it is perfectly appropriate for her to
continue her FMLA but I think it might be
worth her being re-evaluated by a pain
specialist to see if there is anything else we
can offer.  She has had blocks.  She has tried
Lyrica and Gabapentin but none of these have
been effective.  We will try to arrange for
another pain evaluation and then make further
recommendations.

The administrative law judge added into the record

a Change of Physician Order dated December 28, 2016: “A

change of physician is hereby approved by the Arkansas

Workers’ Compensation Commission for Arneil Mosley to

change from Alan Nadel, M.D. to Mohammad Assaf[.]”  

The record indicates that the Commission did not

receive the claimant’s Form AR-C, Claim For

Compensation, until January 30, 2017.  The claimant

agreed at hearing that she filed a claim for additional

benefits on January 30, 2017.  

Dr. Ronald C. Bingham signed an Electrodiagnostic

Report on April 24, 2017:

Pertinent History: This patient was referred
by Mohammad Assaf, M.D. for NCS/EMG of the
right lower limb.  The patient reports a long
history of pain and burning in the right
lateral foot and ankle that radiates into the
lateral leg.  She also reports some occasional
paresthesias in the foot.

Summary of Electrodiagnostic Findings: The
right peroneal and tibial motor studies are



MOSLEY - G502928 11

normal.  The right sural and superficial
peroneal studies are normal.  The right medial
and lateral plantar mixed studies are normal. 
Both tibial H-reflex latencies are normal. 
EMG of the right lower limb and foot
intrinsics is normal.

Assessment: Normal study of the right lower
limb and lumbar paraspinals.  No entrapment
neuropathy, peripheral neuropathy, or
lumbosacral radiculopathy....I advised the
patient to return to Dr. Assaf.  

The claimant sought treatment at Methodist

Healthcare on May 19, 2017 for complaints of headaches

and dizziness.  A family nurse practitioner reported,

“She’s also complaining of chronic pain and intermittent

numbness to the bilateral lower extremities, worse on

the right than the left, medical history is pertinent

for diabetes.  She had a work-related injury in 2011 to

the right lower extremity and states that she’s been in

pain or had complete numbness in that foot since that

time.  Workmen comp neurology evaluation.  EMG was

negative.  She’s complaining now of consistent pain. 

Wants to know what she needs to do for treatment.”

The assessment on May 19, 2017 included “1. 

Neuropathy involving both lower extremities.  Notes:

Referral to neurology.  Suspect secondary to history of

diabetes.  Advised the patient that no chronic pain

management will be provided in this office.  She states
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she’s failed gabapentin as well as Lyrica in the past.”  

A pre-hearing order was filed on July 5, 2017. 

According to the pre-hearing order, the claimant

contended that she was “entitled to additional medical

treatment for both her right foot and right leg which

respondents have failed and/or refused to pay.  In

addition, the claimant contends that she is entitled to

a twenty percent (20%) impairment to the right lower

extremity, assigned by treating physician Dr. Jovie N.

Bridgewater.”  

The respondents contended, “1) The respondents have

accepted the right foot injury sustained on or about

August 26, 2011.  2) The respondents contend that the

claimant did not sustain any other compensable injuries

as a result of her employment with the respondent-

employer as a result of the incident on August 26, 2011. 

3) All benefits to which the claimant is entitled as a

result of this claim have been paid and have not been

controverted.  4) The claimant is not entitled to

additional medical treatment.  5) The claimant worked

throughout her healing period, and she is not entitled

to any temporary disability benefits.  6) The claimant

was released as MMI on or about February 9, 2015, and
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she was assigned a one percent (1%) impairment rating to

the body as a whole (or two percent [2%] to the lower

extremity) on or about February 25, 2015.  The

respondent has accepted this impairment rating.  7) The

claimant is not entitled to additional permanent partial

disability benefits.  8) Dr. Jovie N. Bridgewater

assigned a twenty percent (20%) impairment on or about

April 24, 2015.  This impairment rating is not based on

objective findings, not based upon the appropriate AMA

Guide, is not stated to a reasonable degree of medical

certainty, is based on pain, and otherwise fails to meet

the standards for the assignment of impairment as set

forth in the Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Act and

Rules of the Commission.  9) The claimant did not

receive any compensation, disability or medical, as a

result of the compensable right foot injury from

April 24, 2015 until June 17, 2016.  The claimant’s

request for additional benefits, therefore, is barred by

the applicable statute of limitations.  10) In the

alternative, if it is determined the claimant is

entitled to any additional indemnity benefits, the

respondents hereby request a set-off for all benefits

paid by the claimant’s group health carrier.”  
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The parties agreed to litigate the following

issues:

1) The claimant’s entitlement to additional
medical treatment.
2) The claimant’s entitlement to additional
permanent anatomical impairment.
3) The respondents’ affirmative statute of
limitations defense.  

After a hearing, an administrative law judge filed

an opinion on September 20, 2017.  The administrative

law judge found that the statute of limitations did not

bar the claim and that the claimant proved she was

entitled to additional medical treatment.  The

administrative law judge “reserved” the issue of the

claimant’s entitlement to additional permanent

impairment “pending additional development of the

medical evidence.”    

The respondents appeal to the Full Commission.

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Medical Treatment

The employer shall promptly provide for an injured

employee such medical treatment as may be reasonably

necessary in connection with the injury received by the

employee.  Ark. Code Ann. §11–9-508(a)(Repl. 2012).  The

employee has the burden of proving by a preponderance of

the evidence that medical treatment is reasonably
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necessary.  Stone v. Dollar General Stores, 91 Ark. App.

260, 209 S.W.3d 445 (2005).  Preponderance of the

evidence means the evidence having greater weight or

convincing force.  Metropolitan Nat’l Bank v. La Sher

Oil Co., 81 Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003).  What

constitutes reasonably necessary medical treatment is a

question of fact for the Commission.  Wright Contracting

Co. v. Randall, 12 Ark. App. 358, 676 S.W.2d 750 (1984).

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “4.  The claimant has proven, by a preponderance

of the credible evidence, that she is entitled to

additional and continued medical treatment,

specifically, medications necessary to maintain the

claimant’s condition.  Respondents were not justified in

terminating claimant’s prescription medications

requiring the claimant to obtain maintenance treatment

from her health insurance provider.”

It is the duty of the Full Commission to enter

findings in accordance with the preponderance of the

evidence and not on whether there is any substantial

evidence to support the administrative law judge’s

findings.  See Roberts v. Leo Levi Hospital, 8 Ark. App.

184, 649 S.W.2d 402 (1983), citing Jones v. Scheduled
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Skyways, Inc., 1 Ark. App. 44, 612 S.W.2d 333 (1981). 

The Full Commission makes its own findings in accordance

with the preponderance of the evidence.  Tyson Foods,

Inc. v. Watkins, 31 Ark. App. 230, 792 S.W.2d 348

(1990).  

The Full Commission finds in the present matter

that the claimant proved she was entitled to at least

one additional visit with Dr. Assaf, as recommended by

Dr. Bingham.  The respondents accepted compensability of

a work-related right foot injury sustained by the

claimant on August 26, 2011.  The claimant testified

that a “tray cover lid” fell and struck her foot that

date.  The claimant subsequently treated with Dr. Kraus

and Dr. Nadel.  Dr. Nadel stated on February 9, 2015, “I

do feel she has reached maximum medical improvement and

will probably continue to require medication both over-

the-counter and the occasional Lortab which she will be

getting in West Memphis at Walmart.”  The record does

not show that the respondents refused to pay for the

Lortab prescription recommended by Dr. Nadel.  We note

Dr. Nadel’s report on June 17, 2016, “She has tried

Lyrica and Gabapentin but none of these have been

effective.”    
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The claimant was granted a change of physician from

Dr. Nadel to Dr. Assaf on December 28, 2016.  The record

indicates that Dr. Assaf referred the claimant to Dr.

Bingham for additional diagnostic testing.  Dr. Bingham

reported on April 24, 2017 that electrodiagnostic

testing showed “Normal study of the right lower limb and

lumbar paraspinals.  No entrapment neuropathy,

peripheral neuropathy, or lumbosacral radiculopathy....I

advised the patient to return to Assaf.”  The Full

Commission finds that the claimant proved she was

entitled to at least one more visit with Dr. Assaf as

recommended by Dr. Bingham.  We find that said visit is

reasonably necessary in connection with the claimant’s

August 26, 2011 compensable injury.    

B.  Filing of claim

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-702(Repl. 2012) provides, in

pertinent part:

(b) TIME FOR FILING ADDITIONAL COMPENSATION
(1) In cases in which any compensation,
including disability or medical, has been paid
on account of injury, a claim for additional
compensation shall be barred unless filed with
the commission within one (1) year from the
date of the last payment of compensation or
two (2) years from the date of the injury,
whichever is greater.  

An administrative law judge found in the present
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matter, “3.  Respondent’s assertion that the claim for

additional benefits is barred by [the] statute of

limitations is without merit.”  The Full Commission

finds that the statute of limitations does not bar the

claimant’s claim for additional medical treatment.  The

claimant in the present matter sustained a compensable

injury on August 26, 2011.  The claimant treated with

Dr. Bridgewater on April 24, 2015.  The respondents

contend that the claimant did not receive any medical

treatment from April 24, 2015 until June 17, 2016.  The

respondents assert that the claimant “went more than one

(1) year without either filing a claim or receiving

medical and/or indemnity benefits.”  Because the

claimant admittedly did not file her claim for

additional compensation until January 30, 2017, the

respondents contend that the one-year statute of

limitations expired no later than April 25, 2015.  

The respondents agree that they voluntarily paid

additional benefits after June 17, 2016.  However, the

respondents cite Woodard v. Itt Higbie Manufacturing

Co., 271 Ark. 498, 609 S.W.2d 115 (1980), and assert

that a voluntary payment of benefits does not revive an

expired claim.  The Full Commission finds that the
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controlling case is Plante v. Tyson Foods, Inc., 319

Ark. 126, 890 S.W.2d 253 (1994).  It is well-settled

that the furnishing of medical services constitutes

“payment of compensation” within the meaning of the

statute of limitations.  Plante, citing Heflin v. Pepsi-

Cola Bottling Co., 244 Ark. 195, 424 S.W.2d 365 (1968). 

The one-year limitations period does not begin to run

until the last payment of compensation.  Id.  

The claimant in the present matter received

treatment from Dr. Nadel no later than June 17, 2016. 

The respondents on appeal describe Dr. Nadel as the

claimant’s “treating physician.”  The one-year

limitations period begins to run from the last payment

of compensation, which the Arkansas Supreme Court has

held means from the date of the last furnishing of

medical services.  Superior Federal Savings & Loan Ass’n

v. Shelby, 265 Ark. 599, 580 S.W.2d 201 (1979).  The

claimant filed her Form AR-C, Claim For Compensation, on

January 30, 2017, well within one year from Dr. Nadel’s

provision of medical services on June 17, 2016.  The

Full Commission therefore affirms the administrative law

judge’s finding that the statute of limitations does not

bar the claimant’s claim for additional medical
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treatment.        

C.  Anatomical Impairment

Finally, permanent impairment is any permanent

functional or anatomical loss remaining after the

healing period has been reached.  Johnson v. Gen.

Dynamics, 46 Ark. App. 188, 878 S.W.2d 411 (1994).  The

Commission has adopted the American Medical Association

Guides to the Evaluation of Permanent Impairment (4th

ed. 1993) to be used in assessing anatomical impairment. 

See Commission Rule 099.34; Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

521(h)(Repl. 2012).  It is the Commission’s duty, using

the American Medical Association Guides, to determine

whether the claimant has proved that she is entitled to

a permanent anatomical impairment.  Polk County v.

Jones, 74 Ark. App. 159, 47 S.W.3d 904 (2001).

Any determination of the existence or extent of

physical impairment shall be supported by objective and

measurable physical or mental findings.  Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-704(c)(1)(B)(Repl. 2012).  Objective findings are

those findings which cannot come under the voluntary

control of the patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(16)(A)(i)(Repl. 2012).  Medical opinions addressing

impairment must be stated within a reasonable degree of
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medical certainty.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(16)(B)(Repl. 2012).  

Permanent benefits shall be awarded only upon a

determination that the compensable injury was the major

cause of the disability or impairment.  Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-102(F)(ii)(a)(Repl. 2012).  “Major cause” means

“more than 50% of the cause,” and a finding of major

cause shall be established according to the

preponderance of the evidence.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(14)(Repl. 2012).

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “5.  The issue of claimant’s entitlement to

additional permanent impairment benefits, if any,

requires further development of the medical evidence and

is, by necessity, specifically, reserved pending

additional development of the medical evidence,

including, but not limited to an independent medical

examination to address the nature and extent of the

claimant’s injury, extent of impairment, and need for

further treatment.”  

The Full Commission does not affirm this finding. 

The claimant sustained a compensable scheduled injury to

her right foot on August 26, 2011.  Dr. Nadel opined on
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February 9, 2015 that the claimant had reached maximum

medical improvement for her compensable injury.  Dr.

Nadel assigned “1% whole person impairment.”  The

respondents eventually paid a 2% permanent anatomical

impairment rating.  The respondents contended that the

2% rating was based on the scheduled injury to the

claimant’s right lower extremity.  The Full Commission

finds that the 2% rating accepted and paid by the

respondents was appropriate and accurate according to

the preponderance of the evidence.  The 2% permanent

impairment rating is consistent with the 4th Edition of

the Guides at Table 64, p. 3/86.  The 2% rating is

supported by objective medical findings which include

the abnormalities shown on the three-phase bone scan in

2014.  We also find that the August 26, 2011 compensable

injury was the major cause of the 2% rating accepted and

paid by the respondents.  

The Full Commission recognizes Dr. Bridgewater’s

assessment of “approximately 20% disability” in 2015. 

It is within the Commission’s province to weigh all of

the medical evidence and to determine what is most

credible.  Minnesota Mining & Mfg. v. Baker, 337 Ark.

94, 989 S.W.2d 151 (1999).  We find that Dr. Nadel’s
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assessment of 1% whole-person impairment was more

credible than Dr. Bridgewater’s assessment.  Dr.

Bridgewater’s purported 20% “disability rating” was

based in part on the inapplicable 6th Edition of the

Guides.  We find that the 2% rating paid by the

respondents was consistent with the Guides and was

supported by the record.  Dr. Nadel’s impairment rating

is entitled to more evidentiary weight than Dr.

Bridgewater’s 20% rating.  The respondents are not

liable for permanent anatomical impairment greater than

2%.  Because the claimant did not prove that she was

entitled to permanent impairment greater than 2%, the

Full Commission need not adjudicate whether the statute

of limitations bars the claim for additional permanent

impairment.

Based on our de novo review of the entire record

currently before us, the Full Commission finds that the

claimant is entitled to at least one additional visit

with her change of physician doctor, Dr. Assaf.  We find

that the statute of limitations does not bar the claim

for additional medical treatment.  We find that the

claimant proved that treatment with the medication

Lortab was reasonably necessary as recommended by Dr.
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Nadel on February 9, 2015.  The Full Commission finds

that the claimant proved she was entitled to permanent

anatomical impairment in the amount of 2% accepted and

paid by the respondents.

IT IS SO ORDERED.  

SCOTTY DALE DOUTHIT, Chairman

PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner

CHRISTOPHER L. PALMER, Commissioner


